Sabbath School Lesson #6 – For what nation is there so great? – 30 Oct-5 Nov 2021

C

hrist would have us cleave to God and keep His statutes and judgments that make us
a wise and understanding people. Said Moses, “And what nation is there so great,
that hath statutes and judgments so righteous as all this law, which I set before you
this day?” (Deuteronomy 4:8). In this commentary, we mostly use Ellen White’s writings.
Sunday: Do not add of take away – We are not to add and not to make of none effect
the word of God (Deuteronomy 4:1-2; Matthew 15:1-9). “The prevalence of sin is alarming;
the world is being filled with violence as in the days of Noah. Would the world be in its
present condition if those who claim to be the people of God had reverenced and obeyed the
law of the Lord? It is the rejection of the truth, man’s dispensing with the commandments of
God, that has produced the condition of things which now exists. God’s Word is made of
none effect by false shepherds. The decided opposition of the shepherds of the flock to the
law of the Lord reveals that they have rejected the Word of the Lord and have put their own
words in its place. In their interpretation of the Scriptures they teach for doctrines the
commandments of men. In their apostasy from the truth they have encouraged wickedness,
saying, “We are wise, and the law of the Lord is with us.” [verse 8].The words of Christ to the
Pharisees are applicable to them. Christ said to these teachers, “Ye are both ignorant of the
Scriptures and of the power of God. [Matthew 22:29]” {15LtMs, Ms 60, 1900, par. 7}. “The
religious teachers by their false interpretation of the Scriptures have changed the law of the
Lord, especially the Sabbath commandment. In this they have in a marked manner
apostatized from God. They have accepted false theories, teaching and living their
falsehoods. It is in vain that these falsehoods are received as truth. Notwithstanding the
great zeal manifested in promoting Sunday observance and exalting man-made laws as
supreme, the work is transgression, a perversion of truth” {15LtMs, Ms 60, 1900, par. 8}.
Monday: Baal Peor – Of Baal-peor (Number 25:1-15), we are told: “The crime that
brought the judgments of God upon Israel was that of licentiousness. The forwardness of
women to entrap souls did not end at Baal-peor. Notwithstanding the punishment that
followed the sinners in Israel, the same crime was repeated many times. ….” {RH May 17,
1887, par. 7}. “Near the close of this earth’s history Satan will work with all his powers in the
same manner and with the same temptations wherewith he tempted ancient Israel just
before their entering the land of promise. He will lay snares for those who claim to keep the
commandments of God, and who are almost on the borders of the heavenly Canaan. He will
use his powers to their utmost in order to entrap souls, and to take God's professed people
upon their weakest points. Those who have not brought the lower passions into subjection to
the higher powers of their being, those who have allowed their minds to flow in a channel of
carnal indulgence of the baser passions, Satan is determined to destroy with his
temptations, — to pollute their souls with licentiousness. He is not aiming especially at the
lower and less important marks, but he makes use of his snares through those whom he can
enlist as his agents to allure or attract men to take liberties which are condemned in the law
of God. And men in responsible positions, teaching the claims of God's law, whose mouths
are filled with arguments in vindication of his law, against which Satan has made such a raid,
— over such he sets his hellish powers and his agencies at work, and overthrows them upon
the weak points in their character, knowing that he who offends on one point is guilty of all,
thus obtaining complete mastery over the entire man. Mind, soul, body, and conscience are
involved in the ruin. If he be a messenger of righteousness, and has had great light, or if the
Lord has used him as his special worker in the cause of truth, then how great is the triumph
of Satan! How he exults! How God is dishonored!” – Ellen White {RH May 17, 1887, par. 8}.
Tuesday: Cleave to the Lord your God – “But ye that did cleave unto the Lord your God
are alive every one of you this day … Ye shall walk after the Lord your God, and fear Him,
and keep His commandments, and obey His voice, and ye shall serve Him, and cleave unto
Him” (Deuteronomy 4:4, 13:4). “Now unto Him that is able to keep you from falling, and to
present you faultless before the presence of His glory with exceeding joy” (Jude 24). Let us
cleave to the Lord to overcome sin. Christ died to save sinners. All the promises in the Bible
are for the sinners. All that is asked of you is to strive to sin no more, implicitly accepting the
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strength which Christ is able and anxious to bestow. ‘Cannot overcome! The natural
inclinations too strong!’ How do you know this? You have not yet “resisted unto blood,
striving against sin” (Heb 12:4). You have not fully tested the matter. You have no right to
say that you cannot overcome until you have put forth as great efforts as did the Saviour – to
resist your own will and let His will be done in you; and if you thus resist you cannot fail, for
“God is faithful, who will not suffer you to be tempted above that ye are able; but will with the
temptation also make a way to escape, that ye may be able to bear it” (1 Corinthians 10:13).
Wednesday: For what nation is there so great – Read Deuteronomy 4:5-9. We are
told the following: “Moses asks: “For what nation is there so great, who hath God so nigh
unto them, as the Lord our God is in all things that we call upon him for? And what nation is
there so great, that hath statutes and judgments so righteous as all this law, which I set
before you this day? Only take heed to thyself, and keep thy soul diligently, lest thou forget
the things which thine eyes have seen, and lest they depart from thy heart all the days of thy
life; but teach them thy sons, and thy sons' sons.” {ST January 6, 1888, par. 11}. “Here is
the solemn charge that was given to ancient Israel, and it comes echoing down the ages to
us, with accumulated force; for we are under greater obligation and increased responsibility,
because we have the record of their experiences to teach us to avoid their errors and profit
by their mistakes. Their departures from God, their backslidings, their murmuring, their sins
“are written for our admonition, upon whom the ends of the world are come.” The judgment
of God in the destruction of the guilty is marked before us, that we may take heed to the
warnings, and escape from the paths of transgression. The rich rewards and blessings
bestowed upon the obedient are recorded as encouragements to those who will follow the
way of the Lord and delight in his testimonies” – Ellen White {ST January 6, 1888, par. 12}.
Thursday: Your wisdom and your understanding – Read Deuteronomy 4:6 and
Matthew 5:13-16. “The wisdom and understanding of ancient Israel before all the nations,
was their obedience to God's law. This doing of God's commandments worked an elevation
of character and life that even the heathen world recognized and commended. Those who
have rendered obedience to God in all ages, have been transformed in character, and in
these last days, when iniquity abounds on every hand, our wisdom and understanding
before all people will consist in our obedience to the standard of righteousness. The
servants of God will not be foolish, ignorant, uncourteous, and coarse; but as they conform
their lives to the holy laws of Heaven, they become like Jesus Christ, who was a living
example of perfect obedience to the statutes of Jehovah. They will become refined,
ennobled, elevated, and will manifest that courtesy that forgets the interests of self, that
others may be blessed and benefited” {ST January 6, 1888, par. 9}. “The follower of Jesus
will place his will on the side of his Master's will. He will have a consciousness of the
nearness of God's presence. Doubts will vanish before the beams of the Sun of
Righteousness, as the shadows fly before the morning. The true Christian identifies his
interest with the interest of Christ, wears the yoke of his Master, lifts his burden, bears his
reproach; but no murmur escapes his lips. No, he rejoices that he is counted worthy to suffer
for His sake who suffered for him. You may expect complaint, but you will hear only the
language of thanksgiving from Christ's burden-bearers. They do not bear the load alone; for
He whom their soul loveth, walks with them, and the heaviest weight is borne by his loving
and mighty heart. Those who come to Christ, weary and heavy-laden, find rest unto their
souls. Those who learn of him and take his yoke upon them, find that his yoke is easy, and
his burden is light. “Jesus Christ the same yesterday, and today, and forever,” promises, “Lo,
I am with you alway, even unto the end of the world.” Yes, this God is our God forever and
ever. Then why should we chafe and fret under the commandments of our God? He who
leadeth us and teacheth us to profit, declares, “I have kept my Father's commandments;”
and those who follow Christ will do as he has done. Their steps will fall in his foot-prints all
along the path of obedience that he has trodden before them as their example. The law of
our God “is holy, and just, and good,” and it is to our highest interest that we come into
perfect harmony with its precepts. It is ordained unto life. The world knows that it is wisdom
to serve the God of Heaven. However reluctant men may be to acknowledge it, they look
upon the obedient children of God as favored of Heaven” {ST January 6, 1888, par. 10}.
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